
 

 

 

MEMORANDUM 
  

To: Cheryl Bush 

From: Matt Solak 

Date: December 2023 

Re: MAAE Monthly Legislative Report 

  

Legislative Schedule Released  

After ending the 2023 legislative session historically early, both Chambers released their 

tentative session schedule for the first half of 2024. The legislature will return on January 10th 

but will not likely take up much legislation in the beginning part of the year.  

 

The beginning of a new legislative year typically states slow until the Governor gives their State 

of the State address and releases their Executive Budget recommendations. Both of these outline 

the Governor’s policy and budget priorities for the year.  

 

Federal Judge Tosses Some Legislative Districts 

 

Complicating the timeline for legislative activity in 2024 is the current 54-54 caucus split that 

currently exists. This split was created when two Democratic House members were elected 

mayor in last November’s General Election. With their resignation from the House, the House 

was put in a 54-54 split between the two caucuses. House rules adopted at the beginning of the 

new session continue to permit the democratic caucus to hold on to the leadership offices as well 

as committee chairs. The 54-54 will remain in place until mid-April.  

 

Furthering complicating things is that a federal court ruled 13 Metro Detroit legislative districts 

(House and Senate) are unconstitutional for violating the U.S. Voting Rights Act. It is unclear 

how and when the new districts will need to be redrawn. While not explicitly impacted by the 

court ruling, the two House districts holding special elections are adjacent to impacted districts. 

It is generally understood that redrawing the illegal districts will have a ripple effect throughout 

the Metro area and impact other legislative districts.  

 

 



 

Implementation of MAAE Budget Requests 

The MAAE targeted the following funding priorities to support airports in Michigan in 2023. 

The MAAE continues to work on implementation of these budget priorities.  

 

Revitalization of the Michigan Air Service Development Program 

 

$5 million for Michigan’s Air Service Development Program to stimulate economic activity and 

air service connectivity in Michigan in light of recent elimination of air service across Michigan.  

 

Local Airport Revitalization Program 

 

$2.0 million for funding for MDOT Aeronautics to provide airport development assistance to 

general aviation airports. This would be a one-time general fund contribution of $2 million to 

provide capital development assistance to general aviation airports for projects including 

obstruction removal, pavement rehabilitation, fuel facility construction and terminal 

improvements.  

 

Retrofitting Aircraft Rescue and Fire Fighting Equipment 

 

$2 million to establish a grant program within EGLE to assist in cleaning Aircraft Rescue and 

Fire Fighting Equipment and disposing of PFAS contaminated equipment used at airports to 

expedite the transition to fluorine-free foam for all Michigan Airports. 

 

SB 22 Airport Firearm Changes 

 

On December 29, Governor Whitmer signed SB 22 creating Public Act 219 of 2023.  

 

The legislation was introduced in response to Jim Linderman, Emmet County Prosecutor, 

expressing the need to update the statue reference because he is unable to prosecute individuals 

who are found to be carrying firearms in airport sterile areas, airport sterile areas being the parts 

of airports beyond the pre-boarding security screening area.  

 

Changes to the Aeronautics Code 

 

The MAAE has been working with the Aeronautics Department on technical changes that are 

needed in the State Aeronautics Code. MAAE will continue to work with State Aeronautics on 

the development of this legislation. 

 

HB 4618  

 

Legislation was introduced at the end of May that would allow regional airport authorities to be 

included in the definition of a “local unit of government” in the Publicly Funded Health 

Insurance Contribution Act for the purpose of allowing their boards to exempt themselves from 

contribution limits to an employee’s medical benefits plan.  

 



 

On June 13, the House Committee on Economic Development and Small Business held a hearing 

on the legislation. Since budgets were being finalized the committee did not meet again before 

the legislature went on summer break. The MAAE will be advocating for a vote on this bill when 

the legislature returns in 2024. 

 

The bill remains on the House floor waiting for a full vote. Once voted on the bill will be sent to 

the Senate for action. 

 

Sales and Use Tax Exemptions 

 

In May, two Republican lawmakers introduced HB 4610 and HB 4611 that would exempt sales 

and use tax on the purchase of certain aviation equipment. This legislation is similar to 

legislation that has been introduced in previous sessions.  

 

Just recently, a Democratic member introduced HB 4898 and HB 4899 introduced a similar sales 

and use tax exemption legislation. 

 

No hearing has been scheduled on any of the bills but MAAE will monitor moving into the fall. 

 

SB 447  

 

At the end of June, Senator Sam Singh (D-East Lansing) introduced legislation providing an 

income tax rebate for the development and use of sustainable aviation fuel (SAF). The bill would 

allow businesses to claim a credit against their income tax liability in an amount equal to $1.00 

per gallon of sustainable aviation fuel purchased in this state during the tax year by a business for 

use as fuel for flights departing in Michigan. The MAAE is monitoring this legislation.  

 

 

Peer-to-peer Carsharing Legislation   

 

Last session, there was action on bipartisan legislation to regulate peer-to-peer carsharing service 

companies in Michigan. Enterprise Holdings and the MAAE testified in support of the legislation 

while Turo testified opposed to the legislation.  

 

This has been no legislative activity on this issue in 2023. The MAAE continues to monitor the 

issue.  

 


